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August 22, 2005


Legislative NEWS

Busy Time.  After days of skeleton sessions with no floor votes or committee meetings, the General Assembly is preparing for a busy week in anticipation of adjournment.  The Senate will continue its break though Monday, but the House calendar for Monday is loaded with 72 bills for consideration.  Among the unresolved issues that the House will consider: a lottery, lobby reform, identity theft protection, an increase in the minimum wage, small business tax credits and restrictions designed to curb methamphetamine production.  Also facing the General Assembly are a technical corrections bill, an environmental technical corrections bill and a study bill. 

I-95 Tolls.  A decision on whether North Carolina will seek federal permission to convert Interstate 95 into a toll road is expected by the end of the year.  The legislature, in adopting a budget last week, authorized the state highway department to petition the Federal Highway Administration to place toll booths on I-95.  Toll revenue would be used to widen 182 miles of the highway.  A 2003 state feasibility study claims that collecting tolls on I-95 would raise 81 percent of the $3 billion that would be needed to widen the highway to eight lanes through 2030.  One scenario presented in the study claims that drivers would pay $18 to travel through North Carolina. 
The Money Monopoly.  According to a recent analysis by NC FREE, the candidate spending the most money won 86% of all Senate races.  Of the $26.3 million spent in all 2004 General Assembly races, just over $13.2 million was spent in NC Senate races.  Senate Democrats spent over $9.2 million to the Senate Republicans $4.1 million, a ratio of roughly 70:30 in the Democrats’ favor.  Democrats outspent Republicans $4.2 million to $1.5 million, or 73:27, in the Top 10 Closest Senate Races, winning 7 of the 10.  Overall spending by Senate candidates at present has grown by over 310% from 1993-94, when Senate spending totaled $3.2 million. 

Deal for Dole. Gaston County officials are teaming with the state to promise nearly $22 million in public subsidies to Dole Food Co., which asked for the incentives before committing to build a plant in Bessemer City.  Local officials made a special presentation to Dole Food’s fresh vegetable division, and the deal they decided upon could be worth $21.7 million to Dole Food, should the company meet the requirements needed to collect all the promised incentives. The incentives include $9.3 million in state tax credits for job creation, work training and new machinery, $8.6 million in Gaston County property tax breaks, $2.65 million in donated land, $750,000 in highway work to ease truck access to the plant, and $500,000 in cash, granted once Dole Foods reached designated milestones.  Dole Food will build a plant that is expected to employ 350 people in its first year and 525 after three years.  But, 300 of the first 350 jobs are expected to pay between $15,000 and $25,000 a year, or $7.21 to $12.02 an hour for a 40-hour work week. 

Tax Break Take.  A poll commissioned by the N.C. Economic Developers Association says 62 percent of registered voters in North Carolina support the use of tax breaks to lure new businesses to the state.  The poll also found that voters ranked job creation as the most important issue facing the state. 

Commodity NEWS        

Tobacco Court Decision.  The North Carolina Supreme Court issued a unanimous ruling Friday in favor of Tobacco Grower States, meaning tobacco companies will pay the 2004 Phase II payment to producers. The decision overturns a lower court ruling issued last December after a $10 billion buyout of tobacco quotas became law.  The ruling constitutes $424 million in payments for 300,000 tobacco growers and quota owners in 14 states. 
Rust in S.C.  Asian Soybean Rust recently has been confirmed in Hampton County, South Carolina.  Although the rust does not seem to have spread to other fields, rust spores are being deposited in fields in South Carolina.  At its present levels, the rust is causing very little damage and not producing enough spores to immediately threaten nearby fields.  County Extension personnel assume the rust spores are blowing in from Effingham County and other areas of Georgia.  
R-CALF Pledges Fight.  The Ranchers-Cattlemen Action Legal Fund (R-CALF) has vowed it will push the courts and Congress to close the U.S. border again to Canadian beef.  Since the 9th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals overturned a temporary ban on young Canadian cattle imports on July 14, R-CALF has maintained the USDA rule does not adequately protect American consumers and cattle herds from bovine spongiform encephalopathy (BSE) and its human equivalent, variant Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease.

U.S. Research Station Transferred.  The former federal land and buildings at the old Oxford Tobacco Research Station now belong to North Carolina.  The transfer of the land, expected to make possible an expansion of state activities at the site, has been in the works for years.  In the past, the station, made up of the federal portion plus many more acres already owned by the state, was the scene of major research of importance to the tobacco-growing industry.  The deed of transfer notes that the facility is eligible for listing in the National Registry of Historic Places, and as such its use must be in keeping with that status.

Tobacco Dealers Cuts Fewer Jobs.  The corporate successor of tobacco dealers Standard Commercial and Dimon eliminated about 380 fewer jobs in Wilson County than expected.  Alliance One International cut 106 jobs from the former Standard Commercial work force.  In April, Standard Commercial had said it would cut up to 491 jobs.  The job losses were fewer than the estimate because federal law required the company to state the number of jobs that could be affected by merger.

Microbreweries Benefit.  North Carolina microbreweries are already seeing good sales from the state's new law that allows more alcohol in beers brewed across the state.  The so-called "Pop the Cap" legislation, which was signed into law last weekend, raises the alcohol limit in malt beverages from 6 percent to 15 percent.  Brewmasters say the law is already boosting sales and giving them more creative freedom.  Brian Baker, of Edenton Brewery says orders are pouring in from distributors in and out of state as word of the new law spills out. 

Marketing Arrangements.  The U.S. 11th Circuit Court of Appeals upheld livestock producers' rights to enter into marketing arrangements with processors/packers. In the ruling, the court said IBP Inc., now Tyson Fresh Meats, a division of Tyson Foods Inc., did not violate the Packers & Stockyards Act by forward contracting for cattle in the 1990s.   IBP had been sued by six cattle producers who maintained that the packer's practice to forward contract cattle – referred to as "captive supplies" – decreased demand and, therefore, prices for cattle on the cash markets was a violation of PSA. 
Poultry Federation.  N.C. Poultry Federation held their 38th Annual Meeting in Greensboro on August 18th.  The meeting included remarks from Commissioner Steve Troxler and special recognition of Senator Jesse Helms and James Parsons.  
Mexico to Lift Bird Flu Ban.  Mexico has agreed to lift its longstanding bird flu ban on poultry imports from nine U.S. states within the next few months and will align its policies with the new chapter on avian influenza adopted earlier this summer by the World Organization for Animal Health (OIE).  On Oct. 4, raw poultry produced in California, Connecticut, Delaware, Maryland, Missouri, New Jersey, North Carolina, Pennsylvania and Texas will be eligible for export to Mexico for retail sale. Currently, only fully cooked product or raw product destined for cooking from those states can be shipped to Mexico. The agreement also means that Mexico will treat future outbreaks of low-pathogenic AI in the United States in accordance with OIE guidelines.
Environmental NEWS
Air Emissions.  According to national reports, more than 2,000 concentrated animal feeding operations (CAFOs) signed agreements for the U.S. EPA’s air emissions consent agreement.  Sign-up ended Friday, August 12, but the agency will continue to process agreements postmarked with Friday's date. According to EPA, applicants originate from more than 37 states across the United States and include representation from the pork, egg layers, meat birds, and dairy industries. After EPA makes an official determination as to whether all types of animals are adequately represented, the agency will request approval from EPA's Environmental Appeals Board and being the monitoring study. The two-year monitoring study, expected to begin in early 2006, will provide EPA with the essential data needed to develop emissions estimating methods and tools, which will assist the industry and EPA in determining the air compliance status of CAFOs. 
Washington NEWS        
Tracking Illegals.  U.S. Rep Sue Myrick will introduce federal legislation to give local police more responsibility for tracking illegal immigrants.  Myrick (9th District, R) had the measure drafted in reaction to the death of a Mount Holly man in a July 16 drunken driving accident in Brunswick County involving an illegal immigrant who had been convicted of driving while intoxicated three times but never deported.  The legislation would require all state and local law enforcement agencies to report immigration status, deportation orders and failures to appear to the FBI’s National Crime Information Center database within 30 days of any arrest involving a foreign national.  Officials would also have to enter all driving while impaired convictions into the database. 

New Standard for Pesticide Container Recycling.  A new national standard that specifies best management practices for recycling used, non-refillable, plastic pesticide containers is being developed.  The project will draw upon the experience of the ACRC, or Ag Container Recycling Council, which has been recycling pesticide containers since 1992.  The committee expects to have the standard completed by early next year.  Anyone interested in helping develop this standard are invited to contact the ASAE or the US EPA.
Council NEWS        

Mark Your Calendars.  The N.C. Agribusiness Council’s Annual Meeting will be held Monday, September 19th at the North Raleigh Hilton from 5:00 p.m. until 9:00 p.m.  The meeting will include a reception, dinner and program.  Contact the Council today to reserve your seat for the event. 
State Fair.  The N.C. Agribusiness Council will have a booth at the 2005 N.C. State Fair, which runs from October 14th through the 23rd.  The booth will be located in the Kerr Scott Building near an entrance. 
USDA NEWS        

USDA Forecasts Harvests.  The USDA cut its forecasts of the nation’s corn and soybeans harvests to reflect the Midwest drought, yet predicted that crop prices will remain relatively low.  The USDA projected a 10.3 billion-bushel corn crop this year, with yields averaging 139.2 bushels per acre, 21.2 bushels lower than a year ago.  The corn harvest is expected to fall 12 percent from last year.  The Department also forecast a 2.79 billion-bushel soybean crop, with yields averaging 38.7 bushels per acre, down 3.8 bushels.  That’s 11 percent fewer soybeans than last year’s harvest.  While USDA raised its forecast of the average price of the impending corn crop by 5.3 percent to $2 a bushel, give or take 20 cents, that price is still 3.4 percent lower than the USDA’s estimate of the $2.07-a-bushel average for the 2004 corn crop.  For soybeans, USDA raised its forecast of the average price by 7.1 percent to $6 a bushel, give or take 50 cents.

Pork Exports Continue Growth.  The USDA released June export data and, while shipments to Japan fell rather dramatically from May, it was still another stellar month for U.S. pork shipments.  So far in 2005, shipments are up markedly to every major U.S. pork market except Mexico, which remains a growth market for U.S. pork products.  Total June exports were 18.7% larger than one year ago. Year-to-date exports now stand 24.3% higher than in 2004.
BSE Testing Limited.  The USDA acknowledged that its testing options for BSE were limited in 9,200 cases, despite its efforts to expand surveillance throughout the U.S. herd.  In those cases, only the immunohistochemistry test was used — the same type that failed to detect the disease in an infected Texas cow.  Conducted over the past 14 months, the tests were not included in USDA's running tally of BSE tests, which numbered 439,126 as of mid-week.  USDA officials said they intended to report the tests later in an annual report.

NCDA NEWS        
Deadline Approaches.  The deadline for submitting information for 2004 hurricane-relief assistance is September 9th.  The deadline applies to farmers who filed claims and have been notified that they need to submit additional information to the NCDA as well as farmers who wish to apply for federal assistance with crop losses from the 2004 storms.  Meanwhile, the USDA reports that 712 farmers have applied for Operation Brighter Day Agriculture Assistance Relief and 370 individuals have been sent payment or partial payment for $852,642.  
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